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The June 2, 2015, meeting of the Maryland Board of Public Accountancy was called to order at 9:05 AM by Elizabeth Gantnier, Chair.
Upon a motion (I) by Mr. Flach, and seconded by Mr. Jeter, the minutes of the May 5, meeting were approved, without corrections. 

Chairman’s Report

Ms. Gantnier reported that she will be giving some welcoming remarks to attendees of the NASBA Regional Meeting which will be held in Baltimore, June 24-26, 2015.  Ms. Gantnier urged members of the Board to set aside some time on their schedules to attend some or all of the regional conference.   The Chair reminded the members of the upcoming national meetings scheduled for the rest of 2015 which include the Annual National NASBA Conference (October 25-28, Dana Point CA).  Mr. Flach will be attending the PROC Summit in Nashville on July 10, 2015.
Executive Director’s Report  
Mr. Gring reported that the Board now has a vacancy on the staff and is working with the office of the Commissioner and the Department of Budget and Management to fill it as soon as possible.  

Mr. Gring also referenced a report from the U.S. Department of Labor titled, “Assessing the Quality of Employee Benefit Plan Audit.   Overall, EBSA’s review found that 61% of the audits fully complied with professional auditing standards or had only minor deficiencies under professional standards. However, 39% of the audits (nearly 4 out of 10) contained major deficiencies with respect to one or more relevant GAAS requirements which would lead to rejection of a Form 5500 filing, putting $653 billion and 22.5 million plan participants and beneficiaries at risk.
Exam Appeals
In EA-0615-01 - Upon a motion (II), by Mr. Claxton, and seconded by Ms. Powell, the Board denied a CPA Examination candidate for lacking 3 semester credit hours in ethics.

In EA-0615-02 - Upon a motion (III), by Ms. Powell, and seconded by Mr. Claxton, the Board approved the exam candidate application for lacking .5 semester credit hours in auditing.
Education Report

Mr. Claxton presented the Education Report. There were two (2) Transfer of Grades application approvals. There was zero (0) Transfer of Grades application denials.
Upon a motion (IV) by Mr. Jeter, and seconded by Ms. Powell, the Board unanimously approved the Education Report.
Experience Report

Ms. Powell presented the Experience Report.  There were ten (10) Reciprocal approvals, zero (0) Reciprocal denials and twenty-one (21) Maryland Candidate license application approvals and zero (0) Maryland Candidate denials. There were two (2) Administrative Closures.
Upon a motion (V) by Mr. Flach and seconded by Mr. Jeter, the Board unanimously approved the Experience Report.
Firm Permit Report

Mr. Claxton presented the Firm Permit Report.  There were two (2) firm permit applications approved. There were zero (0) firm application denials.
Upon a motion (VI) by Ms. Powell, and seconded by Mr. Jeter, the Board unanimously approved the Firm Permit Report.
Peer Review Oversight Committee Report
On December 15, 2014 the AICPA released a concept paper on Evolving the CPA Profession’s Peer Review Program for the Future.  The concept paper is open for feedback until June 15, 2015.  

The MACPA has organized a panel with other representatives from MACPA’s peer review community to discuss and provide feedback concerning the concept paper.  According to the AICPA, “this thought-provoking paper explains how the existing peer review program could be transformed into a technology-drive, near-real time process.”  The panel discussion took place on Monday May 11, 2015 with members of the Peer Review Committee of the MACPA and the members of the PROC.  A white paper is being finalized to send to the AICPA with the feedback accumulated during the session.

DOL Report on Audit of Employee Benefit Plans

The U.S. Labor Department’s Employee Benefits Security Administration has published its study on the quality of benefit plan audits performed by certified public accountants. The report, “Assessing the Quality of Employee Benefit Plan Audits,” reveals serious issues with the current system.

“The existing patchwork of regulations and rules needs to be overhauled and a meaningful enforcement mechanism needs to be created,” said Assistant Secretary of Labor for Employee Benefits Security Phyllis C. Borzi. “The department is proposing, among other measures, legislation that will fix these problems.”

More than 7,300 licensed CPAs nationwide audit more than 81,000 employee benefit plans. EBSA’s review found that 61 percent of audits fully complied with professional auditing standards or had only minor deficiencies under professional standards. The remaining 39 percent of the audits contained major deficiencies, however, which put $653 billion and 22.5 million plan participants and beneficiaries at risk. These figures reflect increases in the amount of plan assets and number of plan participants at risk compared with prior EBSA studies.

In addition to increased outreach to CPAs and enforcement of audit standards by EBSA, the report proposes legislative fixes. It recommends that Congress amend the Employee Retirement Income Security Act definition of “qualified public accountant” to include additional requirements and qualifications necessary to ensure the quality of plan audits. Under the proposal, the Secretary of Labor would be authorized to issue regulations concerning the qualification requirements.

The report also urges Congress to repeal the ERISA limited-scope audit exemption and give the secretary the authority to define when a limited scope audit would be an acceptable substitute for a full audit. When auditors have to issue a formal and unqualified opinion, they have a powerful incentive to rigorously adhere to professional standards ensuring that their opinion can withstand scrutiny. The limited scope audit exemption undermines this incentive by limiting auditors’ obligations to stand behind the plans’ financial statements.

Finally, the report suggests ERISA be amended to give the Secretary of Labor authority to establish accounting principles and audit standards to protect the integrity of employee benefit plans and the benefit security of participants and beneficiaries.

Some notable items about the report are as follows;

· 400 plan audits from 2011 were selected for review out of a population of 81,162 plan audits from 7,330 different firms

· Smaller firms had a higher deficiency rate (76%) than larger firms (12%)

· 39% overall failure rate

· 4 out of every 6 failures received a “pass” peer review

· Members of the Employee Benefit Plan Quality Center had fewer deficiencies

· DOL says quality has not improved
Enforcement suggestions from the DOL

· Focus future audits on smaller firms

· Work with NASBA and the State Boards to improve sanctioning process

· Amend ERISA to impose an $1,100 per day penalty

· Change definition of Qualified Public Accountant under ERISA statutes

· Repeal limited scope audit

Upon a motion (VII) by Ms. Powell, and seconded by Mr. Jeter, the Board unanimously approved the Peer Review Oversight Committee Report.

Correspondence 

The Board discussed inquiries from several licensees pertaining to the issue of Maryland’s medical marijuana law and whether CPA practitioners would be in violation of the Code of Professional Conduct or the Public Accountancy Act if they provide services to medical marijuana dispensaries despite the fact that marijuana use is still illegal under federal law.  Attorney General Lawrence advised that as long as the business was operating legally they would not be in violation of the Public Accountancy Act or Code of Professional Conduct.  The Board requested Mr. Lawrence to reply to this inquiry on behalf of the Board.
The Board recessed the meeting to conduct a hearing in the matter of Mr. Nathan Chapman at 10:17 AM. 
Executive Session
Following the conclusion of the hearing, upon a motion (VIII) by Ms. Powell, and seconded by Mr. Flach, the Board went into Executive Session in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202 at 1:16 PM.  The purpose of this session was to consult with counsel.  This session is permitted to be closed pursuant to State Government Title Section 10-508 (a), (7). It returned to the regular business meeting at 1:55 PM upon a motion (IX) by Ms. Powell and seconded by Mr. Claxton.
Complaint Committee Report

Mr. Jeter presented the Complaint Committee Report.  Mr. Jeter reported that during the period the Board opened three (3) new complaints; and closed three (3) complaints relating to continuing education audit failures: CPAS 14-0042, CPAS 15-0027 and CPAS 15-0037.
Upon a motion (X) by Mr. Flach, and seconded by Mr. Claxton, the Board approved the Complaint Committee Report.

In EX-A0615, upon a motion (XI) by Mr. Flach, and seconded by Ms. Powell, the Board denied an examination candidate a Notice to Schedule (NTS) extension.
Upon a motion (XII), by Ms. Powell, and seconded by Mr. Flach, the Board adjourned at 1:59 PM.

NEXT MEETING 

Tuesday, August 4, 2015, 500 North Calvert Street, Third Floor, 9:00 AM

_____ With corrections
____ Without corrections 

_______________________________________      ____________________                     
                       Chairman                                                         
     Date 
